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The Governor’s Service 
Awards, West Virginia’s most 
prestigious volunteer award, 
honors individuals and orga-
nizations who are volunteer 
superstars in West Virginia 
communities.

Jo Ann Harmon couldn’t 
be more active in her county 
and state. 

She encourages others in her 
community to join and volun-
teer in the multiple groups she 
shares her time with, including 
the Community Educational 
Outreach Service, which sponsors multiple community 
events, and 4-H, where she serves as the president of the 
Grant County 4-H All-Stars, and as a leader of the Step 
Ahead 4-H club, and much more.

Jo Ann Harman, from Lahmansville, is described as 

a “true lady” – classy, uplifting and encouraging. A 
retired teacher, Jo Ann couldn’t be more active in her 
county and state. 

She encourages others in her community to join and 
volunteer in the multiple groups she shares her time 
with, including the Community Educational Outreach 
Service, which sponsors multiple community events, 
and 4-H. In 2018, Jo Ann also served on the AARP 
West Virginia Capitol Advocacy team. Jo Ann is quick 
to hop in a car to Charleston to advocate and schedule 
some volunteering in-between meetings. 

Jo Ann makes sure everyone she encounters feels 
loved and appreciated. 

This year during her church’s Vacation Bible 
School, Jo Ann took photographs and took the extra 

time to make sure every child had at least one photograph 
in the slideshow. A true hero in her community, Jo Ann 
doesn’t want anyone to feel left out. We are proud that our 
immediate past president Jo Ann Harman is a recipient of 
this distinguished award. Congratulations, Jo Ann. 
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President

See President, Page 3

Mary Ann Ferris
WVARSE President

As fall has finally ar-
rived, I hope all of you 
have enjoyed a relaxing 
summer and that you’re 
now enjoying our beauti-
ful West Virginia scenery 
as the leaves turn.  

As I begin my term as 
your president, I want to 
thank many people prom-
inent in the WVARSE 
organization who work 
tirelessly for all of us.  
First, I want to thank all of 
you WVARSE members 
for the confidence you 
have placed in me by 
allowing me to serve as 
your president.  I promise 
to do my very best to 

represent you well for the 
next two years.  

I look forward to visit-
ing many of your counties 
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William G. ‘Bill’ Milam
Executive Director

We had a successful An-
nual Council this year. Our 
keynote speaker, Dr. Mirta 
M. Martin, President of 
Fairmont University was 
well received. She spoke 
of her experience work-
ing with the university 
students. She has received 
numerus awards for her 
achievements. 

As always, the Memo-
rial service rated high. Due 
to an oversight and time, 
the memorial program had 
errors on page 14. This 
affected three counties. 
The pages involved were 
reprinted and sent to the 
presidents of those units.  
At the end of the Council, 
we had a change of posi-
tions. 

Jo Ann Harman com-
pleted her two-year tenure 
as President and began 
her two-year tenure as 
immediate past president. 
Thanks Jo Ann, for your 
service. 

President-elect Mary 

EXECUTIVE BOARD
President Mary Ann Ferris   
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Newsletter Editor Darlene Milam   
(304) 610-2935 bmilam@suddenlink.net 
Region I Charmel Radcliff   
(304) 684-2133 charmelr@hotmail.com 
Region II Martha Dean  
(304) 765-2126 marddean@hotmail.com
Region III Carol Williams   
(304) 927-2910 tandcwilliams@suddenlink.net 
Region IV Denis Chapman 
 (304) 697-2082 dhchapma@aol.com
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AARP-REA Liaison Mary Gill  
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AARP-WV President Rich Stonestreet  
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Ann Ferris moved into 
her role as WVARSE 
President.  Irvin Scarberry 
(Cabell) was elected to 
serve as President-Elect. 
Pam Schimmel (Marshall) 
was elected to serve as 
WVARSE recording sec-
retary. 

I appreciate Norma 
Taylor’s service as record-
ing secretary. She was 
appointed to serve as I & 
P chair and will remain on 
the board.  

Bill Hammond, an as-

sociate member, served 
as the State Legislative 
Chair since 2010. Prior to 
that, he served as Region II 
legislative chair. Bill chose 
to step down this year and 
the Board appointed John 
Taylor to replace him.  I 
wish to thank John Tay-
lor for his short tenure as 
Region II director.

Rick White served 
WVARSE well as Region 
IV Director and Patty Ad-
kins also served WVARSE 
well as Region VI Direc-
tor. They will be missed. 

Congratulations to 
Martha Dean (Webster), 
Denis Chapman (Cabell), 
and John Moyers (Grant) 
for their being elected by 
Annual Council to serve 
as Regional directors in 
Regions II, IV and VI 
respectfully. 

The WVARSE board 
confirmed the appoint-
ment of Chuck Hammond 
as membership Clerk as 
a support to Rita. As we 

approach the 2018 Leg-
islative session, we must 
concentrate on promoting 
our goals. 

Our main goal is to seek 
a 1 percent severance tax 
on all deep sand gases. 
Proceeds from this tax 
will be devoted to public 
retirees. We added a goal 
of increasing the minimum 
pension benefit from $500 
to $750. 

This will affect only a 
small percentage of our 
retirees who well deserve 
the long-needed increase. 
As we go into the legisla-
tive session, we will need 
the support of the member-
ship in getting these goals 
through. We hope you will 
be available to make calls, 
visits, etc. at a short notice. 

Unit Officers and Hon-
or Points forms can be 
completed online and sent 
directly to me.  

Watch for an email from 
me when they are available 
online.

From the Executive Director 

Barbour County 
Association of Retired 
School Employees

(Editor’s Note: this article was mistakenly 
omitted from the Summer issue.)

Barbour County Association of Retired 
School Employees members Bertha Allman 
and Betty Daugherty show off two of the 
more than a dozen trays of homemade cookies 
baked and assembled by BCARSE members. 
The cookie trays were delivered to the seven 
public schools, maintenance and bus garage 
sites, and the school board office for the en-
joyment of all Barbour County Schools staff 
in recognition of the local School Employee 
appreciation week and National Teacher Ap-
preciation week on May 10, 2018. COOKIE 
DAY is one of several community service 
activities sponsored annually by more than 
100 retirees who are members of BCARSE.

Barbour County

WVARSE, 
200 Elizabeth St., 

Charleston, WV 25311 

304-610-0192 
www.wvarse.org
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throughout my term of of-
fice.  Next, I  want to extend 
my sincere thanks to our 
past-president Jo Ann Har-
man for the shining example 
she has provided me and for 
the excellent advice she has 
given me.  She leaves me 
big shoes to fill even if her 
feet are smaller than mine.  
Our Executive Director Bill 
Milam represents WVARSE 
well at all times; he has 
already begun to help me 
through the first weeks 
of my presidency. With 
his wife Darlene serving 
as Newsletter Editor and 
Nominating Committee 
chair, we get “two for the 
price of one” as she travels 
with him and helps in many 
other ways.  I also want to 
thank all of my officers, 
board members, regional 
directors and committee 
chairs--both the outgoing 

and the newly installed.  I 
also want to welcome our 
new President-elect Irvin 
Scarberry; I look forward 
to working with him in the 
upcoming two years.  My 
sincere thanks also go to the 
outgoing officers, regional 
directors and committee 
chairs for all the hard work 
they have given WVARSE.  
Your work is greatly ap-
preciated, and we will value 
your continued support and  
advice as we move forward.

 As I’m sure you are 
aware, we are in very trou-
bling times with our PEIA 
insurance.  Those of us who 
are covered by Medicare are 
fortunate because the PEIA  
director Ted Cheatham has 
announced that they have 
renewed  the PEIA contract 
with Humana to administer 
PEIA/Medicare  for the 
next two years without an 
increase in deductibles or  
co-pays. 

I feel that this is very 

good news for all the Medi-
care retirees.  I also believe 
that this is due to those of 
you who took your valuable 
time to read the WVARSE  
talking points on this mat-
ter and used these points 
to  testify at ALL of the 
PEIA Outreach Commit-
tee hearings this  summer. 
Your comments were heard, 
recorded, and incorporated 
into the final report.  One 
of our main points was the 
excellent service provided 
by Humana.  My heartfelt 
gratitude to those of you 
who testified; you made the 
difference!

Having said that, we 
must be aware that our 
work is not yet done.  Our 
members not yet old enough 
for Medicare are still in 
limbo since they are still 
basically covered by the 
same PEIA plan as the ac-
tive  employees.  Governor 
Justice’s Task Force has 
not yet completed its work; 

therefore, we must continue 
to be present and vigilant at 
all the committee meetings. 
The Design and Cost Sub-
committees must finalize 
their proposals  to present 
to the entire Task Force 
who will then formulate  
their proposal to fix PEIA. 
Once this is completed, 
the final report will be pre-
sented to the Governor and 
the  Legislature for action. 
Meanwhile, Governor Jus-
tice has announced that the 
actives will receive a 5% pay 
increase  next year and that 
he will put $100 million into 
PEIA.  I  caution all of you to 
remember that this proposal 
requires  legislative action 
for it to become reality.  I 
strongly  suggest that you 
“Remember in November”.  
Our new  Legislative chair 
John Taylor has attended 
all of the  sub-committee 
meetings but one that I at-
tended; he has  graciously 
served as my chauffeur for 

all the meetings so  that the 
WVARSE presence was 
there to remind the com-
mittee  members that we 
are very concerned about 
this matter. We  both plan 
to continue to attend these 
meetings in the  future. 
As proposals evolve, we 
may need to call on you to  
contact legislators about the 
Task Force’s proposals.

Besides my focus on  pro-
tecting our insurance, I plan 
to continue to emphasize  
Membership--just as my 
predecessors did.  Member-
ship is the  life-blood of our 
organization.  

Remember that your 
spouse,  significant other, 
children and even your 
friends and  neighbors can 
be Associate members. With 
their membership,  they 
become eligible for all the 
benefits that AMBA offers  
us.  If we are to be effec-
tive lobbyists, we MUST 
increase  our membership.  

Legislators know that there 
are over  30,000 education 
retirees; when we say that 
we represent  approximately 
7,000 members, we lose 
credibility.  Therefore, I 
have chosen as my theme 
for the next two years

 SMILE — Seek Mem-
bers In Locations Every-
where. The  comedienne 
Tina Fey once addressed 
a graduating class. In  her 
remarks she asked the 
graduates to not be among 
those  who say, “Yes, I see 
we need to do something, 
but I  can’t help out.”  Instead 
she urged them to be  among 
those who say, “Yes, I see 
we need to do  something, 
and I will help out.”  I’m 
asking each  of you to be the 
member who says, “Yes, I 
see the need  for WVARSE 
to increase membership, and 
I will do my best to  recruit 
at least one new member.”  
When we do this, we  will 
all be able to SMILE.

President 
From Page 1

President’s letter

PLEASE PRINT NAME AS IT APPEARS ON RETIREMENT CHECK 
 

Name     ______________________________________________   _______   
                     Last                                             First                            Middle                                          Date 
 
Address  _________________________________________ 
 
City __________________________  State  ______  Zip   _______ 
 
Retired From  __________________________  Phone  _____________  Email ____________________________ 
                                                                                                                                    “Dues are not Tax Deductible” 
Members receive newsletter, Insurance info/ Travel Opportunities & representation at the Legislature 
 

State Life Member Paying 
County Dues only           $ 5.00 
Supplemental Dues         $ ____ 
Total Life/County Dues  $  ____ 

State Life Member membership  $100.00 
Plus Annual County Dues           $ 5.00 
Supplemental Dues                     $ ____ 
Total Life/County Dues              $ ____ 

Annual State Dues          $ 15.00 
Annual County Dues       $ 5.00 
Supplemental Dues         $ ____ 
Total Annual                   $____ 

Associate   (    )      Life    (    ) 
Renewal     (    )      New  (     )  

Old Address  __________________________ 
 If Changed 

West Virginia Association of Retired School Employees Enrollment form                                                        
Dues for fiscal year July 1, 2018—June 30, 2019 
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WVARSE/KCARSE member Pauline Shaver, a 
Kanawha County Schools Health Service retiree, served 
her country, but not in common fashion.

A Morgantown native, Pauline was asked to go into 
practice in Preston County because of the shortage of phy-
sicians. As a nurse practitioner, she was then encouraged 
to join the West Virginia Air National Guard to fill a need.

While in the Guard Pauline was promoted to full Colonel, 
becoming the first woman in the state to achieve the rank 
within the Guard. She was also WVANG’s first certified 
OSHA military officer.

She and her daughter Joy were the first mother-daughter 
members of any National Guard service in the country and 
the first mother-daughter charter members of the Women’s 
Memorial in Arlington VA. Joy earned a Bronze Star in 
Desert Storm.

In addition to the Guard, Pauline has contributed greatly 
to the Kanawha Valley, earning her the 2014 Jefferson 
Award for Public Service, known as the “Unsung Hero” 
medal. She was involved in the establishment of Hospice 
services in Charleston, helped establish a community 
health ministry through St. Mark’s United Methodist 
Church, was the first Red Cross certified disaster nurse, 
and volunteered for medical missions in South America 
with Medical Ministry International for over 11 years. She 
continues to administer vaccinations on a volunteer basis.

The Mercer County Association for Retired School Em-
ployees was more than overjoyed to learn that the Fall 2018 
WVARSE Newsletter would be featuring active members 
who once served our proud nation as a member of the armed 
forces. No other member stood out in their mind than did 
Michael W. Kessinger. Mike graduated from Princeton 
Senior High School in 1964 and enlisted in the United 
States Air Force on May 12, 1966. He was stationed at the 
Chanule Air Force Base in Rantoul, Illinois. He attended 
Concord University and later earned his administration 
certification. Mike served as a principal before accepting 
a position with the WV Office of Education Performance 
Audits. Shortly after retiring, Mike began volunteering at the 
Mercer County Those Who Served War Memorial Museum 
in Princeton. In 2014, he was named Museum President 
and Curator. Countless hours were spent at the museum 
as he guided individuals and groups through the museum, 
shared interesting facts, and oversaw the incorporation of 
modern technology. Many hours were also spent making 
presentations about the war museum during various local 
organization and civic meetings. 

Mike is married to former Mercer County guidance 
counselor and MCARSE member, Rose Kessinger. To-
gether they have been and continue to be an integral part 
of MCARSE, Concord University, and the Mercer County 
community. Our hats off to you, Michael W. Kessinger and 
all the other veterans out there!

A Salute to Our Veterans

Ret. WVANG Col. Pauline Shaver Ret. WVANG Col. Pauline Shaver

Michael W. Kessinger

Michael W. Kessinger

Continue to submit articles of WVARSE members 
who are veterans. 



FCARSE member and 
Read Aloud WV of Fayette 
County Co-President Linda 
Cole gave an overview of 
the literacy volunteer work 
involved in the Snuggle 
and Read program. Cole 
highlighted how volunteers 
make the hand tied fleece 
blankets for children to use 
for the “snuggle and read” 
with parents.  FCARSE gave 
a monetary donation to Read 
Aloud WV.

The 82nd Mountain State Forest Festi-
val is proud to announce the appointment 
of Princess Allison Nicole Harman. She 
was appointed by West Virginia State 
Senator Ryan Ferns.

Princess Harman is the daughter of 
Brent and Becky Harman of Lahmans-
ville. She is the granddaughter of Robert 
and JoAnn Harman of Lahmansville, 
Jimmy and Debbie Calhoun of Hurricane 
and the late Betty Jo Calhoun of Peters-
burg. She has one brother, Evan, and one 
sister Lauren.

She is 2018 graduate of Petersburg 
High School where she was a member 
of the National Honor Society. She was 
a four-year participant in soccer, bas-
ketball, and track. She was a member of 
the Marching Band, Color Guard, and 
Concert Band. She is a member of 4-H 
and the Grove Street United Methodist 
Church youth group. 

She is a freshman at Marshall Univer-
sity where she us majoring in exercise 
science.
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Braxton County ARSE President Mary “Boody” Talbott attended the PEIA Rally on 
September 16, 2018 at the capital  with two of her former students.

Fayette County

FCARSE 
supports  
Read 
Aloud 
WV 

Braxton County

Braxton County ARSE 

Grant  County

Grant County Bragging Rights 

AMBA representative, Amy Crockett and Rick Billeaud presented a $125 check to 
Braxton County High School special Education teacher, Jami Hefner for her Donorschoose.
org project. Standing to her right is high school principal Jessica Pierson, Braxton County 
Superintendent David Dilly and Rick Billeaud. Standing to her left is Amy Crockett, 
WVARSE President, Mary Ann Ferris and WVARSE Executive Director Bill Milam.

Thanksgiving Trivia
In 1953, a Swanson employee accidentally ordered a large shipment of 

Thanksgiving turkeys. To get rid of them, salesman Gerry Thomas came up 
with the idea of filling 5,000 aluminum trays with the turkey - along with 
cornbread dressing, gravy, peas and sweet potatoes and sold them for 98 
cents. This was the first TV dinner. 



Helping Teachers 
and Students Through 
DonorsChoose.org

Teachers 
are our heroes! 

For over 30 years, 
AMBA has been providing 

resources and benefits for active and 
retired educators. So, we understand 

the great struggle teachers face when it 
comes to getting the classroom supplies 

they need. AMBA has partnered with 
DonorsChoose.org to encourage our benefit 

advisors to actively support local classrooms 
and students.

Good news: 
Project fully funded!
AMBA sponsored a classroom on 
behalf of Rick Billeaud at AMBA, 
and Bill & Darlene of West Virginia 
Association of Retired School 
Employees.

Thank you for all you do 
for your students! 
Have a wonderful year!

To find out how AMBA can help teachers 
in your community, contact Rick Billeaud.

Pictured: Kanawha County Supt.: Ronald Duerring,
Kanawha Co. Asst Supt.Tom Williams, Rick & 
David Starr, Bill & Darlene - WVARSE, 
Sarah Wriston - teacher

Ms. W. responded:

Dear AMBA and WVARSE, 
WOW! Thank you so much for your donation! I 
can't wait to go to school tomorrow and let my 
class know we are getting more flexible 
seating. My class is full of sweet, happy kids 
who love to learn. Because of your help, they 
will have fun while learning.”
With gratitude,
Mrs. Wriston

I have been enrolling educators in their association’s benefits for over 25 
years with AMBA and it’s truly rewarding to give back to the teachers in 
my community! The most important impact that I feel I make with 
DonorsChoose.org is not just funding individual projects, but teaching 
the teachers how to get their projects funded by the over $400 million 
raised by DonorsChoose.org.  In partnership with WVARSE, we are 
helping change the landscape of education one school at a time!” 

Rick Billeaud, District Manager, AMBA
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BOONE 
Jimmie Smith Sr
Harold Ray Ball
Phyllis Turley
Indra Clendenen
BRAXTON
Rita Cogar  
Betty Singleton 
Ruth Brady Six  
Delmas Wine
KANAWHA
Phyllis Totten
NICHOLAS
Clara Cunningham 
Dewey Berry		
Mary Jane McClung	
Susan Ann Bailey 
MARSHALL
Dorothy Henry
Minnie Jones

Charles Kandis
Nancy Varlas
RALEIGH
Carolyn Anderson
Dewey Bone Jr.
Mark Aaron Lilly
Richard Allen Mann
Wilma Gail Meadows
Helen Louise Shupe
Jo Ann Simon
Mariel Smith
Eula Stephens
Elizabeth Wheeler
Irene Wilkes
Vouly “Vaughn” York
TUCKER
Donna Kay Rosier
Arthur D. Carr
Maxine V. Morrison
Stanley Sedmock Sr.

In 
Memorium

Mark your calendars for the PEIA Hear-
ings to discuss benefits for FY 20. Plan to 
attend and make your thoughts be known. 
Privatizing PEIA would be a disaster.

The date and location are as follows:
Teleconference Monday, Dec. 12 
Beckley, Dec. 13, 6 p.m. Beckley- Raleigh 

Convention Center. 
Morgantown, Dec. 17, 6 p.m. Alumni 

Center
Charleston Dec. 18, 6 p.m Little Theatre 

-Civic Center
Martinsburg, Dec. 19, 6 p.m., Holiday Inn

PEIA Hearings

Life membership — $100 ... Life members — Remember to 
update your address and pay county membership dues.

Turkey Trivia
*President George H.W. Bush pardoned the    
first turkey in 1989.   
*Only male turkeys actually gobble. 
*Black Friday is the busiest day of the year 
for plumbers. Kitchen drains, garbage 
disposals and toilets require more atten-
tion the day after Thanksgiving than any 
other time. 

Did you know?
The first Thanksgiving in 1621 may not have included turkey. 

However, they did serve venison, lobster, swan and seal. 



Everything You Need to Know – HUMANA/PEIA 
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